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Theological Reflection Group  
Syllabus, Fall 2019 

 
Tuesdays 3:00-4:20 

Schlegel 122 (Plenary) 
Schlegel 120, 121, 122 (sections) 

 
Carol J. Cook        Susan R. Garrett  J. Bradley Wigger 
Schlegel 302    Schlegel 303   Gardencourt 306  
carolcook@lpts.edu    sgarrett@lpts.edu   bwigger@lpts.edu 
 
 
Description 

The reflection groups provide a structure for students to engage in theological reflection on their 
full seminary experience with a range of conversation partners. In plenary meetings and in 
smaller sections, students will experience the value of face-to-face learning in community. They 
will be encouraged to make connections among different parts of the seminary’s curriculum and 
community life, to deepen and clarify their sense of vocation, and to practice theological 
reflection and writing. The course will give considerable attention to systemic and cultural 
influences on what people believe and how they live out their faith commitments. The groups 
will meet in plenary sessions or in smaller sections, according to the syllabus. 
 
 
Course Outcomes 

By the end of the course, students will be able to: 

1. Articulate their own theological perspective, mindful of the global, multicultural, multi-
religious context of contemporary ministry, broadly defined; 

2. Identify ways that that social and cultural systems shape human perceptions, beliefs, and 
experiences, including with regard to ethical issues and experiences of injustice; 

3. Demonstrate skills for reading, writing, and individual as well as group theological 
reflection (understood as a generative conversation between tradition and experience); 
and 

4. Exercise agency for their own education by choosing thoughtfully from among various 
learning opportunities, reflecting about them afterward, and identifying areas where 
growth or improvement is needed. 

Each week, students will be assigned readings and/or reflective exercises in light of these goals. 
In addition, students will be asked to participate in some limited events outside of class (such as 
lectures or workshops). Students are advised to put these events on their calendars early to 
protect the time or identify any potential conflicts.  
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Expectations 

As a graduate level course and as a spiritual practice, students are expected to attend all class 
sessions punctually and to participate in group discussions. Active participation includes, but is 
not limited to, coming to class prepared, listening carefully to others, asking relevant questions, 
responding to others’ comments with respect, and inviting others into the conversation. Patterns 
of behavior to avoid include dominating a discussion, staying perpetually quiet, checking 
electronic devices, and arriving late. 
 
In addition, students are expected to: 

1. Learn how to use, develop, and maintain electronic portfolios through Digication. All 
assignments are to be saved to the student’s computer or a flash drive and submitted 
through the portfolio portal. A printed copy should be brought to class. 

2. Complete all assignments on time (in advance of the class when due), and in a way that 
demonstrates thoughtfulness and accountability to the task.  

3. Conduct a community engagement examen (description below). 
 
 

Grading 

This course is graded Pass/Fail. A passing grade requires each student to: 

• Meet the expectations listed above 
• Complete each assignment 
• Notify professors before class of any need to be absent or late (for example, in case of 

illness) 

  
Examen of Consciousness (in relation to the seminary community) 

Life together is fundamental to spiritual life and practice. Many aspects of who we are, how we 
learn, and the ways we know God’s grace emerge in community. With this in mind, we ask you 
to track your engagement with the seminary community over the next three months.  
 
While there are many forms of life together (through family, friends, work, civic life, church) we 
are asking you to pay attention to your LPTS involvement outside of classes. At the end of the 
semester you will conduct an “examen” of (from St. Ignatius; means “reflect upon”) your 
seminary community engagement. You will be asked to review for yourself where you 
experienced the movements of God (grace, meaning, love, energy, challenge, spiritual fruits) in 
your life through your engagement and where you did not.  
 
This will be a self-evaluation (not teacher evaluation). You will submit your engagement log and 
a two-page summary of your reflection. Note: more involvement is not inherently better. For 
example, some may reflect upon the need to be less involved; others more. Some may reflect 
upon the frustrations of not being able to be more involved due to work, family, or church 
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obligations. Teachers will not evaluate the quantity or quality of your engagement, but only 
whether you conducted the exercise and submitted the results. 
  
Seminary Engagement includes: 
 

• Chapel (going to, helping with, planning, or leading) 
• Seminary Council (serving on or attending) 
• Council committees (participation in) 
• Prayer groups 
• Organized meetings (for example, Women at the Well, More Light, Grass Roots) 
• Study groups 
• Public events (lectures, workshops, celebrations, Council/Committee-sponsored events) 
• Meals (on campus with others) 
• Other?  

 
Probably the easiest way to keep the log is to note any involvement in your calendar, then make 
a list at the end of the semester. 
 

Calendar 

Assignments are due by class time on the dates under which they are listed. More guidance for 
each assignment will be given in advance of the class when the assignment is due. 

September 10 (plenary): Orientation to the course and to portfolios 
• Assignment: Read syllabus and supporting materials sent by email.  
• During class, sign up for a portfolio workshop time. 

 
**September 15-16 and September 18-19: Attend a session of the Katie Geneva Cannon 
Lectureship or of the Presler Lectureship. 
 
September 17 (sections): Poetic Autobiography  

• Write your poetic autobiography in a Word document, save it to your computer or a flash 
drive, and upload the document to your portfolio. Bring a print copy of your document to 
class. (This procedure is to be followed for every assignment.) 

 
September 24 (sections): Reflection upon Katie Geneva Cannon or Presler event   

• Assignment: Write a reflection paper on the event/s you attended for the Katie Geneva 
Cannon or Presler Lectures. 

 
October 1 (plenary): Discussion of “Letter from a Birmingham Jail”  

• Assignment: Read Martin Luther King Jr.’s “Letter from a Birmingham Jail” (online: 
https://web.cn.edu/kwheeler/documents/Letter_Birmingham_Jail.pdf). Be prepared to 
discuss key points. 

 

https://web.cn.edu/kwheeler/documents/Letter_Birmingham_Jail.pdf
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October 8 (sections): Discuss student-authored “Birmingham Jail”-type letters.  
• Assignment:  Following the model of “Letter from Birmingham Jail,” compose your own 

letter in reference to an urgent issue in public life. What do you believe the 
theological/spiritual stakes are, and what should the faithful response be? 

 
October 15: RESEARCH & STUDY  
 
October 22 (sections): “Whosoever” 

• Assignment: Watch President Pollard’s inaugural address 
(https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=IDoYB9INNZU) 

• Prepare an artifact with your own motto. Bring to class and be prepared to discuss it. 
 
October 29 (plenary): Biblical Authority and Interpretation 

• Assignment: Complete the Survey on Biblical Authority and Interpretation 
 
November 5 (plenary): Theological Reflection on Cultural Conflict (part 1) 
 
**November 7-8: Attend one or more events of the Festival of Theology.  
 
November 12 (sections): Festival of Theology discussion 

• Assignment: Write a reflection paper on the event/s you attended for the Festival of 
Theology. 
 

November 19 (plenary): Theological reflection on cultural conflict (part 2) 
• Assignment: TBD 

 
November 26: No Meeting 
 
December 3 (sections): Examen of Community Engagement.  

• Assignment: Finalize your community engagement logs.  
• Assignment: Conduct an examen of your time in these forms of community life and 

reflect upon any patterns you find and the potential implications for your relationship to 
God and community. Write a two-page reflection sharing what you have discovered.  

 
 

 APPENDIX 1: 
Statement on Portfolios 

 
An academic portfolio is a digital collection of artifacts created, managed, and, at times, shared 
by a student. These artifacts may include, but are not limited to, academic essays, blog posts, 
sermons, creative writings, recordings, etc. More than merely a collection of artifacts, however, a 
portfolio provides opportunities for reflection and further learning. Throughout their time at 
Louisville Seminary, students will maintain portfolios that will serve various purposes. 
 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=IDoYB9INNZU
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1. Student Purposes 
 
Portfolios provide a virtual space for students to examine and reflect on their learning and 
thereby to enhance their intellectual, spiritual, and professional development as they progress 
through their degree programs. Portfolios also provide opportunities for students to learn how to 
curate a professional self-presentation. A portfolio remains the student’s property after 
graduation, and it can have career-related purposes at that time.  
 

2. Pedagogical/Course Purposes 
 
Some courses may require students to utilize portfolios for pedagogical purposes and course-
specific goals.  
 

3. Effectiveness Purposes 
 
Sampled, unidentified artifacts from portfolios will be reviewed annually by faculty for degree 
program assessment and improvement. With this in mind, students should not include anything 
in their portfolios that they would not want someone else to read. While this annual review is not 
designed to provide feedback to individual students, the feedback it provides to the faculty 
regarding course design, curriculum content, and other matters of the seminary learning 
environment will have lasting importance and improve the learning experience of future 
students. 

 
 

APPENDIX 2: 
Course Policies 

Academic Honesty 
All work turned in to the instructors is expected to be the work of the student whose name 
appears on the assignment. Any borrowing of the ideas or the words of others (including words 
of other students) must be acknowledged by quotation marks (where appropriate) and by citation 
of author and source. Use of another’s language or ideas from online resources is included in this 
policy, and must be attributed to author and source of the work being cited. Failure to do so 
constitutes plagiarism (regardless of whether the borrowing was intentional), and may result in 
failure of the course. Two occurrences of plagiarism may result in dismissal from the seminary. 
Students unfamiliar with issues related to academic honesty can find help from the staff in the 
Academic Support Center. For more information, see the Policy for Academic Honesty in the 
Student Handbook.  
 
Citation Policy  
Citations in your papers should follow Louisville Seminary standards, which are based on these 
guides: 

• American Psychological Association. Publication Manual of the American Psychological 
Association. 6th ed. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association, 2010. 
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• Turabian, Kate L., Wayne C. Booth, Gregory G. Colomb, and Joseph M. Williams. A 
Manual for Writers of Research Papers, Theses, and Dissertations: Chicago Style for 
Students and Researchers. 8th ed. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2013. 

• The Chicago Manual of Style. 16th ed. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2010.  
Copies of these guides are available at the library and in the Academic Support Center. 
 
Attendance Policy: 
According to the Louisville Seminary catalog, students are expected to attend class meetings 
regularly. In case of illness or emergency, students are asked to notify the instructor of their 
planned absence from class, either prior to the session or within 24 hours of the class session. 
Two or more absences may result in a failing grade in the course. 
 
Special Accommodations 
Students requiring accommodations for a documented physical or learning disability should be in 
contact with the Director of the Academic Support Center (bherrintonhodge@lpts.edu) during 
the first few days of the course and should speak with the instructors as soon as possible to 
arrange appropriate adjustments. Students with environmental or other sensitivities that may 
affect their learning are also encouraged to speak with the instructors. 
 
Use of Inclusive Language:   
In accordance with seminary policy, students are to use inclusive language in class discussions 
and in written and oral communication by using language representative of the whole human 
community in respect to gender, sexual orientation, ethnicity, age, and physical and intellectual 
capacities. Direct quotations from theological texts and translations of the Bible do not have to 
be altered to conform to this policy. In your own writing, however, when referring to God, you 
are encouraged to use a variety of images and metaphors, reflecting the richness of the Bible’s 
images for God.  More discussion about inclusive language can be accessed from the Academic 
Support Center and from the section of the LPTS web site with information for current students. 
 
Policy on late work: All portfolio assignments are due in advance of the class periods of the 
indicated date. Assignments submitted late will not be accepted.  
 
Use of electronic devices in class: Many of us are becoming increasingly addicted to our 
electronics such that we are unable to focus on other (more important) matters for a period of 
time. Thus, we ask that we create a time and space to set aside such distractions as email, 
Facebook, and texting in order to engage our minds and hearts. Do not send or read text 
messages during class. Cell phones should be silenced and/or turned off and put away. In the 
event that you have a legitimate need to be accessible during class, you may ask the instructors 
for an exception to this rule. Laptops should not be used if you cannot trust yourself to restrict 
your use to note-taking. You may not access the Internet during class time unless directly 
relevant to class purposes. Any misuse of electronic devices during class time, including 
checking of email or social networking sites, will be grounds for dismissal from the session. 
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